
October 18, 2024 

 

President Joseph R. Biden, Jr. 

The White House 

1600 Pennsylvania Ave, NW 

Washington, DC 20500 

 

Dear President Biden, 

 

The United States, our allies, and our partners are facing unprecedented threats from Iran, Russia, and China. 

Last year, the Biden-Harris administration requested supplemental funding to respond to our adversaries and 

assist our allies. Congress appropriated the funding and mandated additional policy changes, including sanctions 

and export controls, that would counter these generational threats.  

  

Nearly six months later, the Biden-Harris administration has failed to implement these requirements while our 

enemies are on the march. During this delay, Iran launched another major ballistic missile attack on Israel, 

transferred ballistic missiles to Russia, and supported its terrorist proxies; Iran-backed Hamas murdered 

hostages, including American Hersh Goldberg-Polin; and China continued to purchase Iranian oil and support 

Russia’s defense industrial base.  

  

The administration has not issued a single sanctions designation under the bipartisan 21st Century Peace 

Through Strength Act (Public Law 118-50) enacted alongside the supplemental appropriations law. Even worse, 

the White House dragged its feet on delegating the authorities to the agencies.  When Congress enacted the 

Countering America’s Adversaries Through Sanctions Act in 2017, President Trump delegated authorities less 

than two months later. By contrast, it took you almost five months to delegate the authorities in the 21st Century 

Peace Through Strength Act, significantly delaying vital actions to weaken our adversaries.  

  

I call on you to provide additional resources, including detailed staff, to the Departments of Treasury and State 

for the specific purpose of immediate and robust implementation of the 21st Century Peace Through Strength 

Act to counter Iran, Russia, and China. The world is on fire; we cannot lose another day to hesitation, 

appeasement, and weakness. 

 

       Sincerely, 

        
Michael T. McCaul 

Chairman 

House Foreign Affairs Committee 

MICHAEL T. MCCAUL, TEXAS 
CHAIRMAN 
 

 

 

BRENDAN P. SHIELDS  

STAFF DIRECTOR 

 

 

One Hundred Eighteenth Congress 

U.S. House of Representatives 

Committee on Foreign Affairs 

2170 Rayburn House Office Building 

Washington, DC 20515  

GREGORY W. MEEKS, NEW YORK 

RANKING MEMBER 
 

 

                               

                                           SAJIT J. GANDHI  

                          DEMOCRATIC STAFF DIRECTOR 

 

 


